The effect of individual preparation on knowledge acquisition and student attitudes towards collaborative inquiry activities in International Baccalaureate schools

Vasiliki Tsiami (s 1876481) University of Twente

First Supervisor: Dr.Hannie Gijlers Second Supervisor: Dr. Alieke Van Dijk

Table of Contents

The effect of individual preparation on knowledge acquisition and student attitudes towards collaborative inquiry activities in International Baccalaureate schools	1
Abstract	ייי ד ב
1 0 Introduction	Э Л
1.1 Collaborative learning	-
1.2 Inquiry learning	0
1.2 Collaborative inquiry learning	/
1.4 Individual proportion and knowledge going	/
1.4 Individual preparation and knowledge gams.	9
1.5 Individual preparation and attitudes towards collaboration.	. 10
2.0 Experimental Design & Research Questions	. 11
3.0 Method	. 13
3.1 Experimental study design.	. 13
3.2 Participants.	. 13
3.3 Domain	. 14
3.4 Learning environment and materials.	. 14
3.5 Simulation computer-based environment.	. 15
3.6 Summary given as individual preparation.	. 16
3.7 Experimental condition.	. 17
3.8 Measurement instruments.	. 17
3.9 Procedure.	. 19
4.0 Data Analysis	. 20
4.1 Data analysis of collaborative learning variable	. 20
4.2 Construction of cooperative/collaborative learning variable.	. 21
5.0 Results	. 21
5.1 Pre-lab, post-lab & delayed exam performance.	. 21
5.2 Questionnaire evaluation cooperative/collaborative learning.	. 22
5.3 Case analysis: a closer look at the experimental condition	. 23
6.0 Conclusion and Discussion	. 27
References	. 33
Appendices	. 56

Abstract

This research investigated the effect of activating prior knowledge by individual preparation on knowledge acquisition, retention and students' attitudes towards future collaborative tasks. Fifty-eight secondary students (16-18 years old) in three International Baccalaureate (IB) schools worked with a PhET simulation on gravity and orbits. Students in dyads were randomly assigned in two groups: an experimental group where prior knowledge was activated individually by reading summary, and a control group with no treatment before the collaborative task. Data was gathered from a pretest on prior knowledge about gravity, a posttest and a delayed test on concepts of gravity and circular motion, and a cooperation/collaboration questionnaire. No significant differences between conditions were found on knowledge gains. Individual preparation in International Baccalaureate schools had no significant effect on learning gains in a collaborative inquiry environment. Additionally, it had no significant effect on students' attitudes toward collaboration.

Keywords

Collaborative inquiry learning, experiment design, prior knowledge, individual preparation, attitude, IB schools

1.0 Introduction

Nowadays, educational scientists aspire to prepare future citizens for an increasingly demanding work environment where collaboration across disciplines and consciously doing research to tackle problems, are of utmost importance (Matuk & Lin, 2018; Latour & Woolgar, 2013; van Laar, van Deursen, van Dijk & de Haan, 2017). The latter reflects on how collaboration is embraced as an approach to learning within schools (Oliveri, Lawless, & Molloy, 2017; Akkerman et al., 2007). Collaboration and inquiry labelled as "twenty-first-century skills" are expected to be demonstrated repeatedly across one's professional lifespan (Somekh, 2007; Kreijns, Kirschner, Vermeulen, 2013). Not surprisingly, educators are focusing on using teaching approaches that help students to develop these skills (Welsch, Agostino, & Eastwood, 2014; Gokhale, 1995; Thomas, Ssendiaddiwa, Mroz, Lockyer, Kosarzova, & Hanna, 2018).

More specifically, twenty-first-century skills have been incorporated into the curriculum of international schools (IB) worldwide. IB schools accept students from different countries, with different mother tongue, different sociocultural values and backgrounds. Throughout the framework of the IB programs, an emphasis is given on creating successful collaborative environments where students are able to work together, to develop their interpersonal skills and intercultural understanding (IBO, 2013). Students are expected to develop non-cognitive competencies such as working as a team, interacting with peers and actively showing independence in the learning process (https://www.ibo.org). "To be able to collaborate effectively" is one of the 10 attributes of the IB learner profile. The IB learner profile is the pillar of the International Baccalaureate (IB) program, as part of standards that students should grasp by the end of their secondary school education (Harney, Hogan, & Quinn, 2017; Haldimann & Hollington, 2004). It is closely related to the heart of the International Baccalaureate Organisation (IBO) that refers not only to a "knowledgeable", "thinker" student who acquires in-depth knowledge and develops new concepts through interactions, but also to a "communicator" and an "open-minded" student who collaborates willingly with others and evaluates different opinions (Thomas et al., 2018; Barratt Hacking, Blackmore, Bullock, Bunnell, Donnelly, & Martin, 2017; Bullock, 2011). According to the educational belief that collaborative inquiry learning (CIL) could be a strong learning environment, International Baccalaureate (IB) schools encourage collaboration and inquiry by designing learning tasks that cultivate science process skills to learn science through group

assignments, discussion, and fruitful interactions (Ryan, Tocci, Ensminger, Rismiati, & Moughania, 2018).

Although collaborative inquiry learning is a key element in the International Baccalaureate (IB) curriculum, implementation in a daily practice could be a challenge due to students 'different nationality and educational background (Dickson, Perry, & Ledger, 2018; Weinberger & Shonfeld, 2018; OECD, 2017). Moreover, students at IB schools quite often, even in the middle of an academic year, may need to transfer to a different school and country. The importance of these changes has been recognized as a factor that may affect students 'emotional well-being, relatedness and connectedness which subsequently may have an impact on students' performance if their sense of belonging is at low-level (Durlak, Weissberg, Dymnicki, Taylor, & Schellinger, 2011).

Students learn in schools in the company of their peers. These relationships and how students feel may facilitate or hinder engagement, motivation, commitment to their learning (Laal & Ghodsi, 2012). Culturally diverse students in a new school setting, lack of connection, emotional stress, feeling socially unsafe or less competent in English may be components of a foundation which impede adjustment (Eisenberg, 2006; Gunder, Caldarella, Korth, & Young, 2012). Cooker, Bailey, Stevenson, and Joseph (2016) claim in their study that a students' feeling of connectedness and belonging may affect their academic performance due to the time needed for their adjustment to the new school environment which may cause depression, social withdrawal, anxiety and lack of motivation. These emotions may not promote interpersonal skills and it is a challenge for teachers to help students establishing, maintaining positive relationships by taking into consideration the social complexities due to students' different academic values and experiences.

It would be beneficial for educators to know if there are instructional practices which enhance implementation of CIL in the International Baccalaureate (IB) context and counteract students' difficulty of acclimatization. Therefore, the purpose of this study is to explore whether individual preparation as a method supports CIL in terms of knowledge acquisition and retention as well as a positive predictor of students' attitudes towards future collaborative tasks. This study will explore whether students demonstrate and develop collaborative inquiry skills. (Lamsa, Hamalainen, Koskinen, & Viiri, 2018; Schmidt, 2015; Biggs, 2003; Levallet & Chan, 2016). Furthermore, this study will explore whether students demonstrate a more positive attitude towards future collaborative tasks.

1.1 Collaborative learning.

Collaboration is an educational approach that focuses on individuals learning in a small group (two to five students) through a joint effort for a common goal of a group to share and solve a problem (Dillenbourg, 1999; Paulus, 2005). The benefits of collaborative learning (CL) are well documented with regards to learning gains. Research findings have consistently shown that students collaborating in small groups achieve higher learning outcomes than individual students and the effect size in comparison to individual learning varies from 0.58 to 0.70 (Johnson, Johnson, & Stanne, 2000; Johnson et al., 2014; Johnson & Johnson, 1999; Janssen, Kirschner, Erkens, Kirschner, & Paas, 2010). While the superiority of CL is by and large accepted, simply asking students to work together does not, by definition, guarantee improvement on student achievement (Barron, 2003).

Many things can occur during group processes in a collaborative setting while students participate in group work. Lack of self-esteem, lack of prior knowledge to work from on the topic given and lack of confidence on expressing or advocating their positions could make the learning process tedious or overwhelming (Laal, 2013). Interactions among peers play an important role by building on each other's different point of views while they share their ideas (Le, Janssen, & Wubbels, 2018). In a collaborative situation, students' deeper learning could be promoted by discussing with their peers, presenting and defending their arguments while they are working together and sharing tools to complete a task or solve a problem (Laal & Laal, 2012). This form of learning is considered as an advantageous over individual learning and it correlates with improvement of student performance when it is combined with inquiry (Saab, van Joolingen, & van Hout-Wolters, 2012).

Externalization is important in the inquiry context. If students do not succeed in the process of exchanging ideas and externalize them more explicitly, meaningful learning might be not successful (Eysink & de Jong, 2012). Externalization allows students to learn from each other's argumentation and reasoning. More specifically, when students are able to explain, verbalize and investigate concepts in science in a collaborative learning environment, they have the opportunity to detect weak points on their knowledge (Van Boxtel et al., 2000). Based on various studies we can conclude that collaborative inquiry learning promotes learning in STEM context, by allowing students to engage in science inquiry (their own and their peers) via discussions (Li, Hong, Chai, Tsai, & Lin, 2018; Olsen, Rummel, & Aleven, 2017; Yeh, Huang, Chan, & Chang, 2016; Wang, 2016).

1.2 Inquiry learning.

Collaboration and inquiry have been identified as 21st-century learning skills for New Millennium Learners (P21, 2012; Voogt, Erstad, Dede, & Mishra, 2013; OECD, 2017). CL experiences are seen as an effective approach to foster inquiry skills while at the same time emphasize each phase of the inquiry cycle such as observation, exploration, conclusion and discussion (Manlove, Lazonder, & de Jong, 2006).

According to constructivism, inquiry is considered as an approach that leads to active and meaningful learning through the integration of background knowledge with new information aiming to learning gains (van Riesen, Gijlers, Anjewierden, & de Jong, 2018; Tsovaltzi, Judele, Puhl, & Weinberger, 2014). It is widely accepted that inquiry learning can result in deep understanding in science curricula (Lazonder & Harmsen, 2016; Jiang & McComas, 2015). It is significantly supported by computer-based learning which enables students to follow methods of a professional scientist and helps them thinking of experimental research. Students are able to assimilate information, stimulated by curiosity and intentional research (Bell, Urhahne, Schanze & Ploetzner, 2010; Suarez, Ternier, Prinsen, & Specht, 2016). Pedaste et al., (2015) argue that inquiry learning engages students as critical thinkers, familiarizes them with scientific practices. The same authors claim that students discover knowledge through inquiry phases following a scientific process.

Simulation based computer supported inquiry learning environment provides students the opportunity to explore and observe a variety of scientific phenomena, by following the inquiry learning cycle (generate questions, formulate and validate hypotheses, analyze data, draw justifiable conclusions and discuss them), in a safe environment (Pedaste et al., 2015). Through these inquiry learning processes students build knowledge to make sense of the world (Magee & Flessner, 2012).

Next to acquiring STEM related domain knowledge inquiry learning is considered an excellent way to teach students how to expand their knowledge base using inquiry skills (Lazonder, Wilhelm, & van Liebourg, 2009). In addition, inquiry learning stimulates discussions among students and enables them to make discoveries in their attempt to answer questions, their own or their peers.

1.3 Collaborative inquiry learning.

By merging collaborative and inquiry learning, students make decisions together, exchange ideas on which steps to follow. In doing so, they imitate how scientists share

accountability to address problems and develop skills that may facilitate team and task regulation, negotiation (Saab, van Joolingen, & van Hout-Wolters, 2012). In collaborative inquiry students need to agree and consider the contributions of others in order to construct knowledge together (Gijlers & de Jong, 2013).

To highlight the pedagogical value of CIL, Chen, Wang, Kirschner & Tsai (2018), in their meta-analysis which included findings of 425 empirical studies, found that collaboration had significant positive effects on knowledge acquisition and student perception. Research findings have shown that CIL bolsters delayed learning gains and acts as an impetus for the students to improve their understanding of science through discourse (Hmelo-Silver, Jeong, Faulkner, & Hartley, 2017; Menekse & Chi, 2018). Understanding in science entails the ability to identify scientific issues and understand concepts (Bush et al., 2017).

Collaborative tasks could be beneficial. Prior research across domain areas has shown that through activities in a face-to-face setting, students are able to re-evaluate their existing knowledge, often in an unpredictable way, by reasoning about their decisions and presenting their sophisticated strategies (Jensen & Lawson, 2011; Matuk & Linn, 2018). Group discussions may facilitate the detection of misconceptions, triggered by students' effort to make their thoughts understandable to their peers (Tracey, Joiner, Kacin, & Burmeister, 2018; Chan, Lam, & Leung, 2012). Moreover, through the communication and discussions in CIL, students actually use the subject related terminology in other words they learn to "talk science" (Lemke, 1990).

Van Boxtel (2000) pinpoints that identifying relations between different variables, in terms of increases or decreases, may promote a deeper understanding of the specific domain. Through externalization of their ideas, investigation of variables, interrelations or underlying laws involved, students reach an agreement on how to execute the given task which in turns enable them to construct knowledge together (Widiyatmoko, 2018; Rau, Aleven, Rummel, 2017; Gijlers & de Jong, 2005). To go through this phase and the problem-solving process in an efficient way, prior knowledge is essential. If students have different level of prior knowledge, they might encounter difficulties in reaching a mutual understanding and in finding a common method in order to complete an assignment (Weinberger & Shonfeld, 2018).

After examining a large meta-analysis Hattie and Donoghue (2016) found that activating prior knowledge is a prerequisite that supports student's inquiry. Adequate prior knowledge in IL increases the likelihood of making inferences, and it enables students to reach conclusions based on scientific explanations rather than misconceptions (Fan, Geelan & Gillies, 2018; Sangra, Gonzalez-Sanmamed & Guitert, 2015). When existing knowledge on the given topic is not activated, students are minimally prepared prior to the inquiry task resulting in less active involvement and dialogical processes. Non-activated knowledge hinders them from engaging in scientific investigations. Using textual cues such as a summary may serve as a stimulus that familiarizes students with the upcoming new material by bringing them relevant stored information that aids the comprehension and the assimilation of the new topic (Fisher & Frey, 2009). Having a base information to work from, students are able to formulate explanations and to address scientifically oriented questions (Moon, Stanford, Cole, & Towns, 2017) which increases their engagement to the learning process in combinations with the dynamics of interactions (Stover & Holland, 2018; Sangin, Molinari, Nüssli, & Dillenbourg, 2011).

1.4 Individual preparation and knowledge gains.

Empirical findings have shown that providing some information on the domain prior to the inquiry task as individual preparation method could compensate for a low level of prior knowledge (Phillipson, Ku & Phillipson, 2014). It may also support students to overcome learning barriers by offering the chance to have even a general knowledge of the domain (Wetzels, Kester, & Van Merrienboer, 2011; Lazonder et al., 2009). They might be able to reflect on their own knowledge of the specific domain and improve their comprehension and their meta-comprehension accuracy (Arnold, Kremer, & Mayer, 2014). Prior knowledge is the foundation on which students learn and understand and it allows students to discover facts and details more efficiently (Schmidt, De Volder, De Grave, Moust, & Patel, 1989; Harrison, 2015) by developing brain schemata connecting facts to concepts and by identifying patterns and principles (Donham, 2010; Shapiro, 2004). When students detect and repair through peer discussions what they have learned well or not, they are more conscious of their own understanding and the interplay between prior knowledge. This ultimately facilitates new information (Saido, Siraj, Nordin, & Al-Amedy, 2017; Ozuru, Dempsey, & McNamara, 2009). Thus, the learning of new material by investigating links underlying a topic might be reinforced (Henderson, 2007; Hailikari, Katajavuori, & Lindblom-Ylanne, 2008).

This is corroborated by the study of Van Boxtel et al., (2000). They suggest that individual preparation might provide the opportunity to clarify any misconceptions and any gaps in students' knowledge by making them aware of deficits in their reasoning or strategies (Lamsa et al., 2018; Hausmann, Chi, & Roy, 2004). Misconceptions as a troublesome situation have been examined and documented mostly in science and physics (about velocity, motions, and forces) (Erkens & Bodemer, 2019; Liu, Liu, & Lin, 2018). If misconceptions remain unsolved, due to the fact that scientific phenomena consist of interconnected elements, students may perceive science as a difficult subject (Mulder, Lazonder, & de Jong, 2015). Allowing time for individual preparation before a collaborative inquiry activity provides students with time to examine what they know, what is missing, and how they can correct misunderstandings in their attempt to integrate the new material (Jensen & Lawson, 2011; Hailikari et al., 2008; Lam & Kapur, 2017; Ertl & Mandl, 2008; Loibl & Rummel, 2014a).

1.5 Individual preparation and attitudes towards collaboration.

Despite the beneficial effects of learning at the group level, students' characteristics such as their experiences and feelings in previous collaborative tasks, may affect how peers work in a group and how they perceive collaboration as adding value to their learning (Gomez, Wu, & Passerini, 2010). Often educators' efforts reveal students' reluctance to engage in collaborative tasks. It appears that students could be incredulous to their peers' knowledge as a source of information (Matuk & Linn, 2018; Erkens & Bodemer, 2019). Difficulties arise during collaboration with regards to the intertwined elements of a joint effort, individual contribution and interpersonal communication skills (Lai 2011; Scager, Boonstra, Peeters, Vulperhorst, & Wiegant, 2016).

If they experienced low confidence in previous collaborative assignments, they tend to become less participative, less engaged and the learning process at the group level is unlikely to be effective (Lee & Tsai, 2011). Their belief in their competence and ability to take on tasks may influence the way they perceive collaboration (Zeidan & Jayosi, 2015; Bang & Baker, 2013).

Additionally, when they encounter difficulties in recalling something already learned and they might experience deactivating emotions (Noroozi, Biemans, Busstra, Mulder, & Chizari, 2012). Individual preparation may facilitate students in their attempt to construct arguments by offering time to prepare their solutions, to clarify their own understanding by increasing their awareness related to what is expected from them and by developing assertiveness and a more positive attitude (Weinberger, Stegmann, & Fischer, 2010; Clark, Sampson, Weinberger, & Erkens, 2007; Schwarz & Linchevski, 2007). Mukai (2017) argues, that the opposite could hinder student's expected involvement, activeness, and participation in an on-going discussion. Students with low confidence with regards to their expected level of knowledge on a topic might feel unsafe and they might be reluctant to share their arguments with their peers resulting in low-quality, narrow discussions and unequal turn-taking within the group (Brooks & Jeong, 2006).

According to Lam and Kapur, (2017), when students activate prior knowledge, readiness for learning may be increased and they may be more motivated to get involved in the task given with peers and jointly elaborate ideas while participating with confidence and clarity in knowledge building activities (Tracey et al., 2018; Fakomogbon & Bolaji, 2017; Bereider & Scardamalia, 2014; Ionas, Cernusca, & Collier, 2012). How students argue on a task given or even how competent they feel using appropriate language and terminology of science in a group setting, could have an impact on students' attitudes (Peklaj & Levpušček, 2006; Philiex, Prins & Kirschner, 2010). The feeling of "getting stuck" could hinder their attempt to be more involved and it may affect their willingness to participate in future group works (Lee & Tsai, 2011). Individual preparation prior to a task could decrease the time needed for its completion, helps students to negotiate effectively reflecting more accurate understanding and a knowledge basis shared by group members (Tsovaltzi, Judele, Puhl, & Weinberger, 2015; Hogan, Nastasi, & Pressley, 2000; Amigues, 1998).

Despite the consensus derived from research that a collaborative learning environment is an effective instructional approach, the question that mainly concerns researchers now is not whether collaboration is advantageous, but how students' learning gains can be optimized in a collaborative context, how a successful collaboration can be sustained (Janssen et al., 2010; Wiley, Goldenberg, Jarosz, Wiedmann, & Rummel, 2013) and to what extent communication and students' interactions can be fostered (Kollar, Wecker, Langer, & Fischer, 2011; Rummel & Spada, 2005; Dillenbourg and Jermann, 2007). According to Stahl (2017), every occurrence of CL is unique and involves complex interactions. Therefore, additional research is needed to investigate the degree to which instructional techniques such as individual preparation used by educators can increase the effectiveness of collaborative inquiry learning.

2.0 Experimental Design & Research Questions

The current study aims to explore the effect of individual preparation as a tool to activate prior knowledge in CIL. It differs from previous studies by investigating the impact of individual preparation specifically in an International Baccalaureate (IB) school setting. Two conditions differed with respect to individual preparation that had been used to activate prior knowledge. In the experimental condition, a paper-based summary was given to students and in the control condition, no text was given. Both conditions worked on the same simulation and on the same task in dyads.

Secondly, since research findings have shown that activating prior knowledge is a key component in conceptual learning (Linnenbrink-Garcia, Pugh, Koskey, & Stewart, 2012; Rittle-Johnson, Star, & Durkin, 2009), the present study uses a posttest and a delayed test that measure the learning benefits after the collaborative task.

Thirdly, the current study uses a cooperation/collaboration questionnaire that measures students' willingness or reluctance in participating in future collaborative tasks and explores whether individual preparation positively affects their perception about collaboration. In the two conditions, a pretest, posttest, delayed test, and a cooperation/collaboration questionnaire were administered. In the experimental condition, a summary was given with the basic concepts of gravity at the beginning of the activity. Participants were randomly assigned to the conditions. The present study focused on the following research questions:

Research Question 1:

To what extent does individual preparation as a strategy to activate prior knowledge have an impact on conceptual learning in a collaborative inquiry task in terms of knowledge acquisition and retention?

Activation of prior knowledge could facilitate students 'inquiry skills and how confidently they verbalize that knowledge in order to make inferences and understand new concepts (Hodges, 2018; Lam, Io-Low & Li, 2018; Kobbe et al., 2007). In the individual preparation phase, students become aware of their misunderstandings, notice inconsistencies in their thinking, and are able to clarify their reasoning before sharing their ideas with peers (Linn & Eylon, 2011; O'Donnell, Hmelo-Silver, & Erkens, 2005).

The conceptual learning was measured by a posttest and a delayed test. It was expected that the experimental condition with the summary given as individual preparation would demonstrate higher scores and greater improvement of conceptual understanding on the immediate posttest.

Research Question 2:

Is there a correlation between individual preparation and student attitudes towards future collaboration?

Individual preparation in science courses may have an impact on social skills by allowing students to participate in discussions during collaborative tasks with confidence and clarity (Wright & Lee, 2014). It will give them the time needed to confirm their beliefs or to correct their misconceptions and inconsistent reasoning. This may encourage a more positive attitude towards collaboration decreasing the risk of or reformulating prior negative experiences during a collaborative activity (Johnson, Johnson, Roseth, & Shin, 2014). This paper argues that the provision of a summary or texts for individual preparation may influence the attitude of students with regards to future collaborative tasks. It was expected that the experimental condition would demonstrate a more positive attitude towards future collaborative tasks.

3.0 Method

3.1 Experimental study design.

The main focus of the current study is the effect of individual preparation as a tool of activating prior knowledge on students' learning gains about circular motion and gravity in physics. Furthermore, this paper explored whether individual preparation may have an impact on students' attitude and perceptions towards future collaborative inquiry activity. Two conditions were compared, each of which involved fourth grade international high school students who worked in pairs in a simulation-based inquiry learning environment.

Participants had to learn about circular motion and gravity in a collaborative inquiry learning environment. The two conditions differed with respect to the extra intervention provided: an individual preparation activity. Fifteen dyads were randomly assigned to undergo an extra treatment by receiving a summary for individual preparation (the experimental group) and 14 dyads received no treatment (the control group).

3.2 Participants.

A total of 58 DP year 1 secondary high school students, approximately 17 years of age, participated in the current study. All students had not been taught recently gravity and

circular motion. Participants were randomly assigned to the conditions. The students participated in the experiment during their regular science class. Consent letters were provided to ensure that their participation was not obligatory. Students worked in dyads by sharing a computer and a task. Students were not familiar with Gravity and Orbits, but they were acquainted with gravity as a concept from previous physics classes. The main learning task was to discover the underlying physics forces. During the task they had to describe the relationship between the planets and space station and predict how motion will change if gravity is stronger or weaker as it is presented in Figure 2.

3.3 Domain.

Physics as science involves the study of universal laws and relationships among physical phenomena. Concepts of circular motion is part of secondary school science curriculum. Circular motion is part of rotational dynamics, a significant topic in physics that acts as a gateway for the understanding of other topics in physics. It is among the phenomena that everyone experiences in daily life. It is important for students to understand practical applications. The learning environment in the current study concerned the physics domain of circular motion and more specifically on gravity and orbits. Studies, although limited in number on student's concepts on gravity and mass have shown misconceptions. Having a force at a distance and its effects (such as gravitational force, gravitational acceleration) it is hard to grasp as concepts which render conceptual understanding of gravity and mass on earth and space difficult (Gönen, 2008; Kikas, 2003). Similar research findings have shown that students could encounter difficulties with regards to determine the speed at some points and the forces acting on an object in circular motion mostly in space (Mashood & Singh, 2012; Kokkonen, 2017; Close, Gomez, & Heron, 2013). Students could be confused about how to solve related problems such as orbital dynamics or to explain the orbital motion of the Moon and to understand the significance of the velocity for satellite motion (Erceg, Aviani, 2014; Duman, Sekercioglu, 2015; Pol, Harskamp, Suhre, & Goedhart, 2008). They may not be able to understand that circular motion could occur in diverse forms such as gravity or in space with no earth atmosphere (Heard & Aravind, 2010; Seattha, Yuenyong, & Art-in, 2015).

3.4 Learning environment and materials.

In the current study, students in two conditions worked in simulation-based inquiry learning environment. A well-designed simulation may help students to observe what is often not visible to the eye and to understand scientific concepts (Fan, 2015; Wieman, Adams & Perkins, 2008). The simulation-based inquiry activity used in this research was the PhET simulation on gravity and orbits. The chosen type of simulation (Physics Education Technology Project) can be free downloaded and more information on the PhET program and examples can be found on the website ((<u>http://phet.colorado.edu</u>). The PhET project is designed to help students in an interactive way connecting real life phenomena and science (Perkins et al., 2006). The basic feature of PhET simulations is supporting scientific cause-effect relations in inquiry learning.

3.5 Simulation computer-based environment.

The operation of the learning environment was identical for both conditions. Students were able to turn on and off the gravity button, to move the sun, earth, moon and space station (Figure 1, top right). They could manipulate the variables such as star mass or planet mass by selecting different values and observe the effect on gravity. By choosing one of the boxes on the right side of the screen, the participants could observe how gravity force or velocity could change. By clicking the "undo" button on the right top side of the screen, they could reset and rerun the simulation.



Figure.1 Screenshot of the simulation-based activity

Part 2: Understanding Gravity

For the Sun and Earth system:

Draw the path of the Earth with Gravity ON and Gravity OFF



Figure.2 Task in pairs

3.6 Summary given as individual preparation.

Besides the simulation-based activity, a summary was provided as a treatment in the experimental condition only. The choice of giving a summary (Figure 7) was based on the construction- integration model of Kintsch (1988) who stated that a specific description of concept even in a text could trigger prior knowledge and activate concepts from long term memory which help students incorporate new concepts and obtain gains in subject domain knowledge. Additionally, multiple representations of concepts such as diagrams, pictures or formulas could play a positive role in learning physics (Maries & Singh, 2017).



Figure.7 Summary sheet for individual preparation.

3.7 Experimental condition.

In the experimental condition, the intervention was carried out. It was investigated whether activating prior knowledge could increase knowledge acquisition and retention by providing them a summary with the basic concepts and diagrams related to gravity force and motion. It was also investigated if individual preparation could influence students' attitude towards future collaborative activities.

3.8 Measurement instruments.

Domain knowledge test.

Three different versions of a knowledge test on circular motion and gravity were administered. The first version was a pretest (see Appendix C) which was administered to ascertain that participants had similar level of prior knowledge about circular motion before the simulation-based activity. It consisted of 5 multiple choice questions which allowed students to gain 5 points (Figure 3).

The second version was an immediate posttest (see Appendix D) which measured knowledge acquisition about circular motion and orbits. It was a parallel version of the pretest with only one more item added at the end aiming at measuring conceptual knowledge. It contained a total of 6 multiple choice questions which allowed students to gain 6 points (Figure 4).

Pre-lab

1. Choose the picture you think shows the gravity forces on the Earth and the Sun.

(a longer arrow to represents a big force, and a shorter arrow represent a smaller force)



Figure.3 Pretest

6. Choose the picture of how the Earth would move if you "turned off" the gravity forces.



Figure.4 Posttest

The third version was a delayed test (see Appendix E) aiming at measuring retention of conceptual knowledge. The delayed contained different types of items test. Five of these items were multiple choice questions and four of these items were True/False questions which allowed to students obtain in total nine points for the entire test. An example of the delayed test is:

- 1. The force of gravity between two planets depends on their
 - A. masses and distance apart.
 - B. planetary atmospheres.
 - C. rotational motions.
 - D. all of the above

Figure.5 Delayed test

Cooperation/Collaboration Questionnaire

To measure how students perceived the collaborative aspects of this task, a questionnaire was administered in both conditions. The questionnaire was administered in class after the posttest to ensure a high response rate. The participants submitted the questionnaire once they completed it. The objective of the questionnaire was to measure whether students' attitude towards collaboration could be related to their individual preparation prior to collaboration. The questionnaire contained in total 17 statements (see Appendix F for a full list of the statements) in a 3 Likert scale starting (disagree, more or less agree and totally agree). Example of the statements included is given below (Figure 6).

	Disagree	More or	Totally
		less agree	Agree
Everyone listened to each other.			

Figure.6 Cooperation/Collaboration Questionnaire

3.9 Procedure.

Figure 8 shows the flow of the experiment. The experiment was carried out in total three schools, one International Baccalaureate school in the Netherlands and two International Baccalaureate schools in Greece. Before conducting the experiment, the permission of principals in all the International schools was been asked after sending an email in order to explain the purpose of this study. Consent letters were provided to students for their participation. An appointment with the physics teacher was scheduled to explain the procedure during the experiment and to ensure smooth progress during the session. The study was conducted in their regular classroom, because this could offer better insights into students natural learning environment and increase the ecological validity of this study. The preset maximum of the session was 45 minutes and no extra time was needed.

Before the intervention, all participants took a knowledge pretest. Students were given five minutes to complete the pretest. Two days later, students were assigned to their conditions. First students were assigned to conditions and within the conditions were randomly assigned in pairs.

The session started with a ten- minute introduction, where participants were informed about the nature and the aim of the study and informed about their rights. It was explained that during the experiment any support from the teacher was not allowed. After the introduction the dyads were invited to work on the inquiry learning task. The participants were shown instructions on how to access the simulation in PheT environment. Students in the experimental condition received the short summary (see Appendix B) for individual preparation in order to activate their prior knowledge. They studied the summary for five minutes (Figure 7). Once they were done reading the summary, they started exploring the topic on gravity and orbits in the simulation. No summary was given to the control group. Students in both conditions were allowed to work on the simulation for 25 minutes. They used a hand-out that provided some structure and guidance (see Appendix A). a digital timer was projected on the interactive whiteboard to provide the students with an idea of the time. After completing the simulation-based activity the posttest (five minutes) and a Cooperation/collaboration questionnaire (five minutes) were administered. After four days a delayed test (10 minutes) was administered to measure the knowledge retention on circular motion and gravity. The delayed- test consisted from a total of 9 questions.



Figure.8 Flowchart of the experimental procedure

4.0 Data Analysis

Before conducting the analysis, it should be mentioned that due to privacy policy in IB schools, it was not allowed to have audio or video recordings. Due to this policy, only quantitative data were collected. A significance level of alpha .05 was used for all tests conducted as regards all possible comparisons. The statistic d of Cohen was used for evaluating the effect size during the mixed ANOVA (d=0.2 corresponding to small effect size, d=0.50 corresponding to medium effect size and d \geq 0.8 corresponding to large effect size).

4.1 Data analysis of collaborative learning variable.

The suitable statistical method for analyzing whether there is a statistical significant difference in the average values of Cooperative/collaborative learning Variable between the two educational groups (experimental and control) is the independent samples t-test, after checking whether the data are normally distributed, separately for experimental and control

group (Rice, 2006). The index variable corresponding to the cooperative/collaborative learning follows the normal distribution (p>0.05) for both experimental and control group.

4.2 Construction of cooperative/collaborative learning variable.

The cooperative/collaborative learning index was constructed by the unweighted mean value of the 17 component variables after recoding the variables corresponding to negative questions. Answers were scored as follows: -1-> Disagree, 0->More or less agree and 1 -> Totally Agree.

5.0 Results

5.1 Pre-lab, post-lab & delayed exam performance.

Standard procedures were used for data analysis, including Levene's test of Equality and Greenhouse-Geisser tests to assess homogeneity of groups. The descriptive statistics (mean & standard deviation) are presented in table 1 for both groups (control & experimental) and for all three time points.

Table 1

	Pre-La	ab	Post-I	Lab	Delay	ed	Тс	otal
Intervention Group	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD	М	SD
Control (n=28)	0.56	0.24	0.84	0.19	0.65	0.17	0.68	0.2
Experimental (n=30)	0.61	0.22	0.91	0.12	0.73	0.19	0.75	0.18
Total (n=58)	0.59	0.23	0.88	0.16	0.69	0.18	0.72	0.19

The multivariate tests, i.e. Wilks' Lambda, to measure performance including pretest, posttest and delayed variables, showed that there is a statistically significant effect of time ($F_{2,55}$ =75.875, p<0.01). In the contrary, there is not a statistically significant effect of interaction between conditions & time ($F_{2,55}$ =0.121, p=0.886>0.05). The value (0.734) partial eta squared corresponds to large effect size. In the case that there is not a statistically significant interaction of individual preparation and knowledge gains, the main effects are provided from the Tests of Within-Subjects Effects. Specifically, the Greenhouse-Geisser test ($F_{1.7,94.7}$ =48.555, p<0.01) shows that there is a statistically significant difference between at least 2 time points as regards the tests' mean values. In addition, the Greenhouse-Geisser test ($F_{1.7,94.7}$ =0.169, p<0.01) shows that there is not a statistically significant interaction between time and intervention group, which is in accordance with the result of multivariate tests. Between-subjects effects test declares that the intervention group does not have a statistically significant effect in students' grades ($F_{1.56}$ =3.330, p=0.073>0.05) and only the 5.6% of variance in the dependent variable can be explained by group/educational method. The two different educational groups have the same effect in points.

5.2 Questionnaire evaluation cooperative/collaborative learning.

After the comparison of the mean values of cooperative/collaborative learning variable between experimental and control group it appeared that the difference is not significant (t=0.454, p=0.652>0.05) (see Table 2). The experimental group achieved greater mean collaborative score vs control group but not statistically significant different.

Table 2

Means and standard deviations for cooperative/collaborative learning scores per intervention

group	
0. ° "P	

	Collabora	ative score	T	Sest
Intervention Group	М	SD	Levene's Test	t-test
Control (n=28)	0.458	0.310		
Experimental (n=29)	0.493	0.270	F=0.860, pv=0.358>0.05	t=0.454, p _v =0.652>0.05
Total (n=57)	0.476	0.288		

5.3 Case analysis: a closer look at the experimental condition.

In this part, we focus on two dyads which have drawn the attention during data analysis, with regards to the collaborative inquiry task and to cooperation/collaboration questionnaire. In order to better understand the collaborative inquiry learning process in both groups we zoom into their work. The following report is subjoined as an added value of the results findings to show that the effect of the same treatment could vary on conceptual learning and students' perception about collaboration. In the first dyad of students (pair A), one student was Asian, one was Ukrainian and in the second one (pair B), one student was Asian, one was Greek.

In the first section of the activity, it was assumed that the participants would explore the simulation-based environment in order to observe Earth and Moon motion, to describe findings enriched with causal relations; to check differences or similarities; to manipulate variables and, most important to link the new concepts to activated prior knowledge and integrate it for meaningful learning. Comparing these 2 dyads in the quantitative analysis, there were detectable differences. The first dyad (Figure 9) did some drawings as it was expected, but their drawings were discernible. What is remarkable is that their explanations given were less elaborated in comparison with the dyad B. The pair B had better drawings by using arrows in order to show the motion and their explanations included even time values (Figure 10).



How can you	Explain what you changed	Draw the motion paths	What other changes do you notice?
make the Moon go around the Earth in a bigger circle?	Granty Force decrease	Poth Path 90 Uney from Earth	
make the Earth ake more time to go around the Sun?			
make the Earth take less time to go around the Sun?	-		

Figure 9. Answer-sheet of dyad A



7) Fill in the table to help describe what you find out

How can you	Explain what you changed	Draw the motion paths	What other changes do you notice?
make the Moon go around the Earth in a bigger circle?	Move the mass of the moon Smaller-	Dearly Moon	gravily been o. Sirce lite .
make the Earth take more time to go around the Sun?	Increase the bistional between them	Collin Collins	georitas deceeas
make the Earth take less time to go around the Sun?	Decreax the distance between the m	Loilb Jaco P	glarily incitales -

Figure 10. Answer-sheet of dyad B

The first pair was relatively late entrance students in the IB program which requires some time of adjustment. Moreover, except the IB program and to what extent they were familiar with that, they were not English native speakers. Both of the students of the first pair took extra English lessons (called pre-IB courses). The second pair had graduated from MYP (Middle Years Program of IB curriculum). Both students were familiar to the IB program and they had better English level. The dyad A merely used words related to physics terminology for example decrease or increase which may demonstrate conceptual learning. Instead, they wrote small and very simple sentences where verbs are missing or using general scientific words such as "is big ". In other words, they mentioned some similarities or differences without elaborating on them. They asked their teacher twice during the activity whether it was allowed to use an online dictionary. It occurs that perhaps they encountered difficulties in using the appropriate words and that is also reflected on the last section of the assignment where most of the boxes are not fulfilled. Their attempt to attain the concept of circular motion, gravity and relevant variables was less efficient.

In contrast, dyad B was able to write more explicitly using words which reflected familiarity with physics terminology. They completed the last section of the answer sheet and they were able to find out what was the information needed in the simulation, to describe their findings by elaborating on them. These differences might at least in part be attributable to English as the language in which IB program is offered. After an informal meeting with the teachers we found out that both of the students in dyad A had lower level in English (less than 6 in IELTS) unlike the students in dyad B who had a higher level (IELTS 6.5). English level could be a problem and an explanation to what went wrong. Even though, for students in dyad A preparatory courses were provided to increase their English level, they were relatively new as students in the IB program.

In the Cooperation/Collaboration Questionnaire, it was assumed that it might be possible for students to develop a more positive attitude towards future collaborative tasks by receiving the treatment which might enable them with more confidence in the collaborative setting. The effectiveness of this treatment though, might be challenged by linguistic or cultural differences that students may have during collaborative inquiry tasks that an international school program entails in the curriculum. In the statements related to their perception of the collaboration as an added value in inquiry learning there was a difference on their beliefs. In the statements:

"By working in a group, I learned more than when I had to do the assignment alone", and "I have learned a lot from this assignment", dyad A disagreed (Figure 11), in contrast with dyad B who totally agreed (Figure 12).



Figure 11. Statements of dyad A

By working in a group, I learned more than when I had to do the assignment alone.			
I have learned a lot from this assignment.		Ø	

Figure 12. Statements of dyad B

Different answers were also found in the statements with regard to the perceived climate during the collaborative activity. In the statements:

"we looked each other in the eye while working together" and "we let each other speak without interrupting", pair A disagreed, in contrast with pair B which more or less agreed or totally agreed.

What becomes salient from this case analysis is that the timing of their entrance in the IB program and their English level could be positive or negative predictors of collaborative score. Collaboration depends on good communication. Different cultures could have different styles of communication and different understanding of what is good education. Research findings have shown that one fundamental process of a collaborative activity is a meaningful dialogue among students. This might be difficult when students whose English is not their native language, struggle to develop their competency in science literacy or they experience negative feelings such as shyness and face-saving (Adams, Jessup, Criswell, Weaver-High, & Rushton, 2015). As a result, the way the words are expressed may lead to miscommunication. Moreover, language is often related to cultural differences and learning at a group level could be a cultural shock for them. Thus, their resistance to CIL could be attributed to a teacher-centered and competition- oriented model of learning. Being familiar with an educational approach where basic components are obedience to the teacher and memorization in order to achieve high scores, could make the transition in later stage to the IB program more challenging (Hwang, 2013; Li & Cambell, 2008).

6.0 Conclusion and Discussion

This study investigated the impact of individual preparation as a tool to activate prior knowledge in physics, on learning outcomes and on students' perceptions of future collaborative activities. The underlying idea was that the learning outcomes and collaboration could be improved by an individual preparation strategy prior to a collaborative inquiry task. Activation of prior knowledge was further assumed to increase learning gains and to influence students' perceptions towards collaboration.

The first expectation was that the summary given as individual preparation tool could increase significantly learning outcomes in the domain of physics. There was no significant difference between the two conditions.

The lack of effect may, in part, be due to the educational setting where the experiment took place taking into consideration not only students' different citizenship status but also the fact that the majority of students have been in an IB school for a long period. According to the literature, one of the fundamental elements of IB curriculum in all three programs (Primary Years Program/PYP, Middle Years Program/MYP, and Diploma Program/DP) is inquiry and concept- based learning influenced by a constructivist approach. IB learner profile, the pillar of IB emphasizes on developing an inquirer and knowledgeable person (Daly, Brown, & McGowan, 2012). In MYP and PYP, a PBL approach with benchmark lessons is implemented in order to enable students with sufficient inquiry strategies. The latter means that IB students are familiar with similar activities and expectations such as analyzing and synthesizing information. In the conceptual understanding of science courses, by interdisciplinarity and integration of knowledge in different courses based on understanding that knowledge is contextual, IB curriculum enables students to be information seekers with matured inquiry skills (Darling-Hammond, Flook, Cook-Harvey, Barron, & Osher, 2015).

Since there were no differences in prior knowledge, the student's level of prior knowledge could be a moderating factor. Evidence from relevant studies arguing that high science prior knowledge could facilitate the integration of new knowledge into the existing by allowing students to identify more easily causal relations between old and new concepts in science (Tan, 2018). The IB program is oriented to understand how to learn and link prior knowledge with new information or to apply it to novel situations through interdisciplinary group projects (Marshman, 2011). In IB curriculum, sustained inquiry is promoted in daily teaching practices even in PYP (IBO 2014b, p.19). In PYP, learners explore, observe and re-explore concepts within and across subjects before the transition to the MYP and DP (Jamal, 2016; IBO, 2014). Looking at this structured way of IL implementation, it might be easier for IB students to obtain a higher level of prior knowledge.

It has to be acknowledged that due to the lack of significant positive effect in the delayed posttest, this study does not provide support for the hypothesis that individual preparation prior to a collaborative inquiry task may increase knowledge retention. Despite the fact that there are studies in favor of presenting basic ideas prior to inquiry (De Jong, & Van Joolingen,1998), so students could observe and identify variables more successfully, the summary given may have resulted in only short-term effects and no long-term effects were found. The small advantage of the experimental group was not long-lasting in the delayed test. This seems to be in line with research findings that new information is vulnerable and tend to be forgotten (Norman, 1968). It takes time for our brain to retain new information and

make the leap into the long-term memory by creating a long-lasting neural network (Shultz, Cowles, & Ferraro, 2010). Gradually learning new concepts and repeatedly, seems to be the best way. One explanation for these results could be the time frame of the delayed test without any mention of the topic from their teacher before the delayed test. Students had not the opportunity to examine if they understood the new concepts. Along with findings from related studies, repetition and practice spaced out in time promote the retention of knowledge in the long-term memory (Mayer, 2004). There was no significant difference, albeit the highest scores obtained in the experimental group may be explained by the activation of prior knowledge relevant to the topic which might allow better knowledge integration and conceptual learning (Erkens & Bodemer, 2019). Taking that into account, reading a summary with the basic concepts might enable students to observe and identify variables based on simple memorization of basic laws in the specific domain (Wecker, Rachel, Heran-Dorr, Waltner, Wiesner, & Fischer, 2013).

The second expectation was that individual preparation prior to a task could have a positive impact on students' attitudes towards collaborative activities. This hypothesis was not confirmed by the results. Results have shown that even though the experimental condition achieved a greater collaborative score, the comparison yielded no significant difference between the 2 conditions.

This might be explained by the implementation of the IB program and curriculum. One of the fundamental concepts embedded in MYP is intercultural awareness, collaboration, and communication. Students are provided in all three IB programs opportunities to work with peers which familiarize them with group work which includes debates, role-play, group research and projects (Saxton & Hill, 2014; Harrison, 2015). Perhaps the majority of this specific sample was familiar with group assignments. That was confirmed after meeting the physics teachers. Most of the students were at the same school for 4 or 5 years. It is also possible that students' high level of prior knowledge in both conditions influenced the effect size. If students feel confident about what they know they are more likely to be positive towards collaborative activities. The aforementioned seems to be in line with previous studies that show concern about the extent to which individual feelings interweave with collaborative work (Barsade & Gibson, 2012). In contrast, when students feel uncertain, negative deactivating emotions may arise such as anxiety; therefore, it is more likely that collaboration is experienced in a negative way (Pietarinen, Vauras, Laakkonen, Kinnunen, & Volet, 2019; Zambrano, Kirschner, Sweller, & Kirschner, 2019). Another explanation could be the requirements for the level of English language in order to enter the program. It is important

for students to be able to communicate almost fluently when they are non-native English speakers. In CIL students while they work towards an assignment, they could learn and benefit from this learning environment through exploration, discussion and scientific reasoning which by definition, at least to a certain extent, it presumes that students have some actives experiences and familiarity with inquiry skills but also that they can use scientific terminology. According to Magen-Nagar and Shonfeld (2018), an interpersonal event such as communication, discussion could influence the sense of competence and could increase the motivation to participate in collaborative activities. It cannot be neglected that when language is a barrier, communication and collaboration could be a challenge in terms of sharing, expressing ideas, and having a positive attitude during a group assignment (Ramlan, Abashah, Samah, Rashid, & Radzi, 2018). This is also reflected in how IB supports non-native speakers by providing extra courses in order to overcome their language gaps.

There are a few limitations to be pointed out. Firstly, the study was made in a real setting that increased the ecological validity, but the time pressure of the school schedule may have affected the overall activity and thus their results. If individual preparation phase was longer (and not only 5 minutes), students would have more time to reflect on what they know and more time to recall background knowledge related to the topic. If the experiment could last more than a session, the time provided for collaboration and peers discussion could be adequate to allow students formulating and evaluating explanations during the simulation. That could be possible by reset the simulation-based activity and change or explore the variables multiple times. Only one session was provided for the experiment procedure of 45 minutes. The experimental treatment was too short to cause a significant effect.

Due to the constraints the cooperation/collaboration questionnaire was administered one time, after the intervention. Perhaps it would have been better to administer this questionnaire before and after the intervention. In doing so, the researcher could investigate more accurately whether there was a change in students' attitudes towards collaborative activities. The relatively moderate sample size could be a limitation of this paper by reducing perhaps the power of statistical analysis. The majority of studies investigating collaborative inquiry learning take into account process data including the discourse produced by dyads. There is a possibility that the main effect of the study was attenuated by only performing quantitative analysis.

We suggest that in future studies investigating the effects of preparation on CIL log files and video data should be included. Furthermore, a multimethod approach is suggested including interviews of students in order to conduct a more comprehensive research. The impact of intercultural differences on collaborative tasks in a second language will be interesting to be explored. With discourse analysis, we could explore how cultural differences could affect collaboration, motivational states and cognitive engagement in IB schools.

The results seem to suggest that IB curriculum develops across the continuum students' inquiry and collaborative skills. We therefore think it would be interesting to compare IB schools with schools following the national curriculum over a longer period of time and to assess the development of inquiry and collaboration skills. This comparison could be done on a larger scale comparing these differences in IB schools and national curriculum schools in more than one country.

Despite the limitations, this study may contribute to a better understanding of individual preparation on knowledge gains and students' attitudes towards future collaborative tasks in IB schools. Furthermore, research in collaborative inquiry learning includes mainly low secondary students or University students; empirical work for high school students in IB schools is scarce. Although more exploration into the effect of individual preparation in CIL is necessary to be able to make recommendations for practice, the present study may contribute to future efforts of educators for the successful implementation of CIL in international schools' settings.

References

- Adams, A., Jessup, W., Criswell, B. A., Weaver-High, C., & Rushton, G. T. (2015). Using inquiry to break the language barrier in chemistry classrooms. *Journal of Chemical Education*, 92(12), 2062-2066.
- Akkerman, S., Van den Bossche, P., Admiraal, W., Gijselaers, W., Segers, M., Simons, R. J., & Kirschner, P. (2007). Reconsidering group cognition: From conceptual confusion to a boundary area between cognitive and socio-cultural perspectives? *Educational Research Review*, 2(1), 39-63.
- Allan, M. (2011). Thought, word and deed: The roles of cognition, language and culture in teaching and learning in IB World Schools. *International Baccalaureate Organization*.
- Almajed, A. A. R. (2015). *Collaborative learning: students' perceptions and experiences* (Doctoral dissertation).
- Amigues, R. (1988). Peer interaction in solving physics problems: Sociocognitive confrontation and metacognitive aspects. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 45(1), 141–158.
- Andriessen, J., Baker, M., & Suthers, D. (2003). Argumentation, computer support, and the educational context of confronting cognitions. In *Arguing to learn* (pp. 1-25). Springer, Dordrecht.
- Anjewierden, A., Gijlers, H., Kolloffel, B., Saab, N., & de Hoog, R. (2011). Examining the relation between domain-related communication and collaborative inquiry learning. Computers & Education, 57, 1741–1748. doi:10.1016/j.compedu.2011.03.010.
- Arnold, J. C., Kremer, K., & Mayer, J. (2014). Understanding Students' Experiments—What kind of support do they need in inquiry tasks? *International Journal of Science Education*, 36(16), 2719-2749

Bang, E., & Baker, D. (2013). Gender differences in Korean high school students' science achievements and attitudes towards science in three different school settings. Mevlana International Journal of Education, 3(2), 27-42

Barratt Hacking, E., Blackmore, C., Bullock, K., Bunnell, T., Donnelly, M., & Martin, S. (2017). The international mindedness journey: School practices for developing and for assessing international mindedness across the IB continuum.

Barron, B. (2003). When smart groups fail. The journal of the learning sciences, 12(3), 307-359.

- Barsade, S. G., & Gibson, D. E. (2012). Group affect: Its influence on individual and group outcomes. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *21*(2), 119-123.
- Bell, T., Urhahne, D., Schanze, S., & Ploetzner, R. (2010). Collaborative inquiry learning: Models, tools, and challenges. *International journal of science education*, 32(3), 349-377.
- Bereiter, C., & Scardamalia, M. (2014). Knowledge building and knowledge creation: One concept, two hills to climb. In *Knowledge creation in education* (pp. 35-52). Springer, Singapore.

Biggs, J. B. (2003). Teaching for quality learning at University. (2nd edn.). Buckingham

- Blumen, H. M., & Stern, Y. (2011). Short-term and long-term collaboration benefits on individual recall in younger and older adults. *Memory & cognition*, *39*(1), 147-154.
- Brindley, J., Blaschke, L. M., & Walti, C. (2009). Creating effective collaborative learning groups in an online environment. *The International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, *10*(3).
- Brooks, C. D., & Jeong, A. (2006). Effects of pre-structuring discussion threads on group interaction and group performance in computer-supported collaborative argumentation. *Distance Education*, 27(3), 371-390.
- Bullock, K. (2011). International Baccalaureate learner profile: Literature review. *International Baccalaureate*.

- Bush, D., Sieber, R., Seiler, G., & Chandler, M. (2017). University-level teaching of anthropogenic global climate change (AGCC) via student inquiry. Studies in Science Education, 53(2), 113–136.
- Chan, C. K., Lam, I. C., & Leung, R. W. (2012). Can collaborative knowledge building promote both scientific processes and science achievement? *International Journal of Educational Psychology*, 1(3), 199-227.
- Chang, C. J., Chang, M. H., Liu, C. C., Chiu, B. C., Fan Chiang, S. H., Wen, C. T., ... & Chai, C. S. (2017). An analysis of collaborative problem-solving activities mediated by individual-based and collaborative computer simulations. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, *33*(6), 649-662.
- Chang, C. C., Liu, G. Y., Chen, K. J., Huang, C. H., Lai, Y. M., & Yeh, T. K. (2017). The Effects of a Collaborative Computer-based Concept Mapping Strategy on Geographic Science
 Performance in Junior High School Students. *Eurasia J. Math. Sci. Technol. Educ*, 13, 5049-5060
- Chen, J., Wang, M., Kirschner, P. A., & Tsai, C. C. (2018). The Role of Collaboration, Computer Use, Learning Environments, and Supporting Strategies in CSCL: A Meta-Analysis. *Review* of Educational Research, 88(6), 799-843
- Cheng, B., Wang, M., & Mercer, N. (2014). Effects of role assignment in concept mapping mediated small group learning. The Internet and Higher Education, 23, 27–38.
- Clark, D. B., Sampson, V., Weinberger, A., & Erkens, G. (2007). Analytic frameworks for assessing dialogic argumentation in online learning environments. *Educational Psychology Review*, 19(3), 343-374.
- Close, H. G., Gomez, L. S., & Heron, P. R. (2013). Student understanding of the application of Newton's second law to rotating rigid bodies. *American Journal of Physics*, 81(6), 458-470.

- Cooker, L., Bailey, L., Stevenson, H., & Joseph, S. (2016). Social and emotional well-being in IB world schools: Ages 3-19.
- Daly, K., Brown, G., & McGowan, C. (2012). Curriculum integration in the International Baccalaureate Middle Years Programme: Literature review. *Cardiff: International Baccalaureate Organization*.
- Darby, A. N., Ward-Johnson, F., Newman, G., Haglund, M., & Cobb, T. (2013). Motivation to collaborate: Applying motivation theory to community organizations and universities working together. *Partnerships: A Journal of Service-Learning and Civic Engagement*, 4(2), 119-136.
- Darling-Hammond, L., Flook, L., Cook-Harvey, C., Barron, B., & Osher, D. (2019). Implications for educational practice of the science of learning and development. *Applied Developmental Science*, 1-44.
- De Jong, T., & Van Joolingen, W. R. (1998). Scientific discovery learning with computer simulations of conceptual domains. *Review of educational research*, 68(2), 179-201.
- Deveci, T. (2018). Student Perceptions on Collaborative Writing in a Project-Based Course. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 6(4), 721-732.
- Dickson, A., Perry, L. B., & Ledger, S. (2018). Impacts of International Baccalaureate programmes on teaching and learning: A review of the literature. *Journal of Research in International Education*, 17(3), 240-261.
- Dillenbourg, P. (1999). What do you mean by collaborative learning?
- Dillenbourg, P., & Jermann, P. (2007). Designing integrative scripts. In *Scripting computersupported collaborative learning* (pp. 275-301). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Dochy, F., De Rijdt, C., & Dyck, W. (2002). Cognitive prerequisites and learning: How far have we progressed since Bloom? Implications for educational practice and teaching. *Active learning in higher education*, *3*(3), 265-284.

Dolmans, D., Michaelsen, L., Van Merrienboer, J., & van der Vleuten, C. (2015). Should we choose between problem-based learning and team-based learning? No, combine the best of both worlds! *Medical teacher*, *37*(4), 354-359.

Donham, J. (2010). Deep learning through concept-based inquiry. School Library Monthly, 1, 8-11.

- Duman, İ., Demirci, N., & Şekercioğlu, A. G. (2015). UNIVERSITY STUDENTS' DIFFICULTIES AND MISCONCEPTIONS ON ROLLING, ROTATIONAL MOTION AND TORQUE CONCEPTS. International Journal on New Trends in Education and Their Implications, 6(1), 46-54.
- Durlak, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., & Schellinger, K. B. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: A meta-analysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child development*, 82(1), 405-432
- Eckhardt, M., Urhahne, D., & Harms, U. (2018). Instructional Support for Intuitive Knowledge Acquisition When Learning with an Ecological Computer Simulation. *Education Sciences*, 8(3), 94.
- Eisenberg, N. (2006). Volume 3: Social, emotional, and personality development. W. Damon & RM Lerner (Series Eds.), Handbook of child psychology, 6th ed. New York: Wiley.
- Elicor, P. P. E. (2017). The notion of pedagogical authority in the community of inquiry. *Kritike: An Online Journal of Philosophy*, *11*, 2.
- Erceg, N., & Aviani, I. (2014). Students' understanding of velocity-time graphs and the sources of conceptual difficulties. *Croatian Journal of Education: Hrvatski časopis za odgoj i obrazovanje*, 16(1), 43-80.
- Erickson, H. L. (Ed.). (2006). *Concept-based curriculum and instruction for the thinking classroom*. corwin press.

- Erkens, M., & Bodemer, D. (2019). Improving collaborative learning: Guiding knowledge exchange through the provision of information about learning partners and learning contents. *Computers & Education*, 128, 452-472.
- Ertl, B., & Mandl, H. (2008, September). Effects of Individual Prior Knowledge on Collaborative Knowledge Construction and Individual Learning Outcomes. In *Knowledge Construction in E-learning Context*.
- Eysink, T. H., & de Jong, T. (2012). Does instructional approach matter? How elaboration plays a crucial role in multimedia learning. *Journal of the Learning Sciences*, *21*(4), 583-625.
- Fakomogbon, M. A., & Bolaji, H. O. (2017). Effects of Collaborative Learning Styles on
 Performance of Students in a Ubiquitous Collaborative Mobile Learning Environment.
 Contemporary Educational Technology, 8(3), 268-279.
- Fan, X. (2015). Effectiveness of an inquiry-based learning using interactive simulations for enhancing students' conceptual understanding in physics.
- Fan, X., Geelan, D., & Gillies, R. (2018). Evaluating a Novel Instructional Sequence for Conceptual Change in Physics Using Interactive Simulations. *Education Sciences*, 8(1), 29.
- Fisher, D., & Frey, N. (2009). Background knowledge. *The missing piece of the comprehension puzzle*.
- Fletcher, K. A., Hicks, V. L., Johnson, R. H., Laverentz, D. M., Phillips, C. J., Pierce, L. N., ... & Gay, J. E. (2019). A Concept Analysis of Conceptual Learning: A Guide for Educators. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 58(1), 7-15.
- Freeman, S., Eddy, S. L., McDonough, M., Smith, M. K., Okoroafor, N., Jordt, H., & Wenderoth, M.
 P. (2014). Active learning increases student performance in science, engineering, and mathematics. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *111*(23), 8410-8415.

- Gao, H. (2007). The effects of key concepts availability and individual preparation in the form of proposition formation in collaborative concept mapping on learning, problem solving, and learner attitudes. The Florida State University.
- Gabbert, B., Johnson, D. W., & Johnson, R. T. (1986). Cooperative learning, group-to-individual transfer, process gain, and the acquisition of cognitive reasoning strategies. *The Journal of Psychology*, 120(3), 265-278.
- Gijlers, H., & De Jong, T. (2005). The relation between prior knowledge and students' collaborative discovery learning processes. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching: The Official Journal of the National Association for Research in Science Teaching*, 42(3), 264-282
- Gijlers, H., & de Jong, T. (2013). Using concept maps to facilitate collaborative simulation-based inquiry learning. *Journal of the learning sciences*, *22*(3), 340-374.
- Gillies, R. M. (2016). Cooperative learning: Review of research and practice. Australian Journal of Teacher Education, 41(3), 3

Gokhale, A. A. (1995). Collaborative Learning Enhances Critical Thinking.

- Gomez, E. A., Wu, D., & Passerini, K. (2010). Computer-supported team-based learning: The impact of motivation, enjoyment and team contributions on learning outcomes. *Computers & Education*, 55(1), 378-390.
- Gönen, S. (2008). A study on student teachers' misconceptions and scientifically acceptable conceptions about mass and gravity. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 17(1), 70-81.
- Golanics, J. D., & Nussbaum, E. M. (2008). Enhancing online collaborative argumentation through question elaboration and goal instructions. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 24(3), 167-180

- Gunter, L., Caldarella, P., Korth, B. B., & Young, K. R. (2012). Promoting social and emotional learning in preschool students: A study of Strong Start Pre-K. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 40(3), 151-159.
- Haldimann, M., & Hollington, A. (2004). *Effective learning support in international schools*. John Catt Educational Ltd.
- Hailikari, T., Katajavuori, N., & Lindblom-Ylanne, S. (2008). The relevance of prior knowledge in learning and instructional design. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 72(5), 113.
- Hallinger, P., Lee, M., & Walker, A. (2011). Program transition challenges in InternationalBaccalaureate schools. *Journal of Research in International Education*, *10*(2), 123-136.
- Harney, O. M., Hogan, M. J., & Quinn, S. (2017). Investigating the effects of peer to peer prompts on collaborative argumentation, consensus and perceived efficacy in collaborative learning.
 International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning, 12(3), 307-336.
- Harrison, R. (2015). Evolving the IB Middle Years Programme: Curriculum. *The International Schools Journal*, *34*(2), 45.
- Hattie, J. A., & Donoghue, G. M. (2016). Learning strategies: A synthesis and conceptual model. *npj Science of Learning*, *1*, 16013.
- Hausmann, R. G., Chi, M. T., & Roy, M. (2004, January). Learning from collaborative problem solving: An analysis of three hypothesized mechanisms. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Cognitive Science Society*, 26 (26).
- Heard, J. W., & Aravind, V. R. (2010). Physics by simulation: Teaching circular motion using applets. *Latin-American Journal of Physics Education*, *4*(1), 6.
- Henderson, K. (2007). The effects of prior knowledge activation on learner retention of new concepts in learning objects

- Hmelo-Silver, C., Jeong, C., Faulkner, R., & Hartley, K. (2017). Computer-supported collaborative learning in STEM domains: Towards a meta-synthesis. Proceedings of the 50th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences.
- Hodges, L. C. (2018). Contemporary Issues in Group Learning in Undergraduate Science
 Classrooms: A Perspective from Student Engagement. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 17(2), es3.
- Hogan, K., Nastasi, B. K., & Pressley, M. (2000). Discourse patterns and collaborative scientific reasoning in peer and teacher-guided discussions. Cognition and Instruction, 17, 379–432
- Hwang, K. (2013). Effects of the language barrier on processes and performance of international scientific collaboration, collaborators' participation, organizational integrity, and interorganizational relationships. *Science Communication*, 35(1), 3-31.
- Jamal, S. (2016). From theory to practice: A critical review of the International Baccalaureate Primary Years Programme. *The International Schools Journal*, *35*(2), 22.
- Janssen, J., Kirschner, F., Erkens, G., Kirschner, P. A., & Paas, F. (2010). Making the black box of collaborative learning transparent: Combining process-oriented and cognitive load approaches. *Educational psychology review*, 22(2), 139-154
- Järvelä, S., & Järvenoja, H. (2011). Socially constructed self-regulated learning and motivation regulation in collaborative learning groups. Teachers College Record, 113(2), 350-374
- Järvelä, S., Volet, S., & Järvenoja, H. (2010). Research on motivation in collaborative learning: Moving beyond the cognitive–situative divide and combining individual and social processes. *Educational psychologist*, 45(1), 15-27
- Jensen, J. L., & Lawson, A. (2011). Effects of collaborative group composition and inquiry instruction on reasoning gains and achievement in undergraduate biology. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, *10*(1), 64-73.

- Jiang, F., & McComas, W. F. (2015). The effects of inquiry teaching on student science achievement and attitudes: Evidence from propensity score analysis of PISA data. *International Journal of Science Education*, 37(3), 554-576.
- Johnson, D. W., & Johnson, R. T. (1999). Making cooperative learning work. *Theory into practice*, *38*(2), 67-73.
- Johnson, D. W., Johnson, R. T., & Stanne, M. B. (2000). Cooperative learning methods: A metaanalysis.
- Johnson, D. W., & Johnson, F. P. (2013). Joining together: Group theory and group skills. Boston:Pearson.
- Johnson, D. W., Johnson, R. T., Roseth, C. J., & Shin, T.-S. (2014). The relationship between motivation and achievement in interdependent situations. Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 44, 622–633.
- IBO, 2014b. Middle Years Programme. Sciences guide.Cardiff, UK. International Baccalaureate. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ibo.org</u>
- International Baccalaureate Organization (IBO),(2013). Mission and strategy. Retrieved from: https://www.ibo.org/globalassets/publications/ibresearch/studentcollaborationsummary.pdf
- Ionas, I. G., Cernusca, D., & Collier, H. L. (2012). Prior Knowledge Influence on Self-Explanation Effectiveness when Solving Problems: An Exploratory Study in Science Learning. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 24(3), 349-358.
- National Research Council. (2012). A framework for K-12 science education: Practices, crosscutting concepts, and core ideas. National Academies Press.
- Kikas, E. (2003). University students' conceptions of different physical phenomena. *Journal of Adult Development*, *10*(3), 139-150.
- Kintsch, W. (1988). The role of knowledge in discourse comprehension: A construction-integration model. *Psychological review*, *95*(2), 163.

 Kobbe, L., Weinberger, A., Dillenbourg, P., Harrer, A., Hämäläinen, R., Häkkinen, P., & Fischer, F.
 (2007). Specifying computer-supported collaboration scripts. *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning*, 2(2-3), 211-224.

Kokkonen, T. (2017). Concepts and Concept Learning in Physics: The systemic view.

- Kollar, I., Wecker, C., Langer, S., & Fischer, F. (2011). Orchestrating web-based collaborative inquiry learning with small group and classroom scripts. In *Connecting computer-supported collaborative learning to policy and practice: CSCL 2011 conference proceedings* (Vol. 1, pp. 422-430).
- Kolloffel, B., Eysink, T. H. S., & de Jong, T. (2011). Comparing the effects of representational tools in collaborative and individual inquiry learning. International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning, 6, 223–251. doi:10.1007/S11412-011-9110-3
- Kong, S. C., Chiu, M. M., & Lai, M. (2018). A study of primary school students' interest, collaboration attitude, and programming empowerment in computational thinking education. *Computers & Education*, 127, 178-189.
- Kreijns, K., Kirschner, P. A., & Vermeulen, M. (2013). Social aspects of CSCL environments: A research framework. *Educational Psychologist*, 48(4), 229-242.
- Linn, M. C., & Eylon, B. S. (2011). Science learning and instruction: Taking advantage of technology to promote knowledge integration. Routledge.
- Liu, Q. T., Liu, B. W., & Lin, Y. R. (2018). The influence of prior knowledge and collaborative online learning environment on students' argumentation in descriptive and theoretical scientific concept. *International Journal of Science Education*, 1-23.
- Laal, M., & Ghodsi, S. M. (2012). Benefits of collaborative learning. Procedia-social and behavioral sciences, 31, 486-490.
- Laal, M., & Laal, M. (2012). Collaborative learning: what is it? *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *31*, 491-495

- Laal, M. (2013). Collaborative learning; elements. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 83, 814-818.
- Lai, E. R. (2011). Collaboration: A literature review. Pearson Research Report, 2.
- Lam, R., Io-Low, M., & Li, J. Y. (2018). An interdisciplinary learning design in a Singaporean primary school. *Routledge International Handbook of Schools and Schooling in Asia*, 156.
- Lam, R., & Kapur, M. (2017). Preparation for Future Collaboration: Cognitively Preparing for Learning from Collaboration. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 1-14.
- Lämsä, J., Hämäläinen, R., Koskinen, P., & Viiri, J. (2018). Visualising the temporal aspects of collaborative inquiry-based learning processes in technology-enhanced physics learning.
 International Journal of Science Education, 40(14), 1697-1717
- Latour, B., & Woolgar, S. (2013). *Laboratory life: The construction of scientific facts*. Princeton University Press.
- Lazonder, A. W., & Harmsen, R. (2016). Meta-analysis of inquiry-based learning: Effects of guidance. *Review of educational research*, 86(3), 681-718.
- Lazonder, A. W., Wilhelm, P., & Hagemans, M. G. (2008). The influence of domain knowledge on strategy use during simulation-based inquiry learning. *Learning and Instruction*, 18(6), 580-592.
- Lazonder, A. W., Wilhelm, P., & van Lieburg, E. (2009). Unraveling the influence of domain knowledge during simulation-based inquiry learning. *Instructional Science*, *37*(5), 437-451.
- Le, H., Janssen, J., & Wubbels, T. (2018). Collaborative learning practices: teacher and student perceived obstacles to effective student collaboration. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 48(1), 103-122.
- Leeder, C., & Shah, C. (2016). Strategies, obstacles, and attitudes: student collaboration in information seeking and synthesis projects. *Information Research: An International Electronic Journal*, 21(3), n3.

- Lee, S. W. Y., & Tsai, C. C. (2011). Students' perceptions of collaboration, self-regulated learning, and information seeking in the context of Internet-based learning and traditional learning. *Computers in human behavior*, 27(2), 905-914.
- Leight, H., Saunders, C., Calkins, R., & Withers, M. (2012). Collaborative testing improves performance but not content retention in a large-enrollment introductory biology class. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 11(4), 392-401.
- Lemke, J. L. (1990). Talking science: Language, learning, and values. Ablex Publishing Corporation, 355 Chestnut Street, Norwood, NJ 07648 (hardback: ISBN-0-89391-565-3; paperback: ISBN-0-89391-566-1).
- Levallet, N., & Chan, Y. E. (2016). Knowledge loss and retention: the paradoxical role of IT. In *Successes and Failures of Knowledge Management* (pp. 97-111). Morgan Kaufmann.
- Li, M., & Campbell, J. (2008). Asian students' perceptions of group work and group assignments in a New Zealand tertiary institution. *Intercultural Education*, *19*(3), 203-216.
- Li, P. J., Hong, H. Y., Chai, C. S., Tsai, C. C., & Lin, P. Y. (2018). Fostering Students' Scientific Inquiry through Computer-Supported Collaborative Knowledge Building. *Research in Science Education*, 1-19.
- Loibl, K., & Rummel, N. (2014a). Knowing what you don't know makes failure productive. Learning and Instruction, 34, 74–85.
- Linn, M. C., & Eylon, B. S. (2011). Science learning and instruction: Taking advantage of technology to promote knowledge integration. Routledge.
- Linnenbrink-Garcia, L., Pugh, K. J., Koskey, K. L., & Stewart, V. C. (2012). Developing conceptual understanding of natural selection: The role of interest, efficacy, and basic prior knowledge. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, *80*(1), 45-68.

- Liu, Q. T., Liu, B. W., & Lin, Y. R. (2018). The influence of prior knowledge and collaborative online learning environment on students' argumentation in descriptive and theoretical scientific concept. *International Journal of Science Education*, 1-23.
- Magee, P. A., & Flessner, R. (2012). Collaborating to improve inquiry-based teaching in elementary science and mathematics methods courses. *Science Education International*, *23*(4), 353.
- Magen-Nagar, N., & Shonfeld, M. (2018). The impact of an online collaborative learning program on students' attitude towards technology. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 26(5), 621-637.
- Manlove, S., Lazonder, A. W., & de Jong, T. (2006). Regulative support for collaborative scientific inquiry learning. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 22(2), 87-98.
- Marshman, R. (2011). Concurrency of learning in the IB diploma programme and middle years programme.
- Maries, A., & Singh, C. (2017). Do students benefit from drawing productive diagrams themselves while solving introductory physics problems? The case of two electrostatics problems. *European Journal of Physics*, 39(1), 015703.
- Mashood, K. K., & Singh, V. A. (2012). An inventory on rotational kinematics of a particle:
 unravelling misconceptions and pitfalls in reasoning. *European Journal of Physics*, 33(5), 1301.
- Matuk, C., & Linn, M. C. (2018). Why and how do middle school students exchange ideas during science inquiry? *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning*, 13(3), 263-299.
- Mayer, R. E. (2004). Should there be a three-strikes rule against pure discovery learning? *American psychologist*, *59*(1), 14.
- Mayer, R. E. (2014). Incorporating motivation into multimedia learning. *Learning and Instruction*, 29, 171-173.

- Menekse, M., & Chi, M. T. (2018). The role of collaborative interactions versus individual construction on students' learning of engineering concepts. *European Journal of Engineering Education*, 1-24.
- Molinillo, S., Aguilar-Illescas, R., Anaya-Sánchez, R., & Vallespín-Arán, M. (2018). Exploring the impacts of interactions, social presence and emotional engagement on active collaborative learning in a social web-based environment. *Computers & Education*, *123*, 41-52.
- Mortimer, E., & Scott, P. (2003). *Meaning Making in Secondary Science Classrooms*. McGraw-Hill Education (UK).
- Moon, A., Stanford, C., Cole, R., & Towns, M. (2017). Analysis of inquiry materials to explain complexity of chemical reasoning in physical chemistry students' argumentation. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 54(10), 1322-1346.
- Mukai, S. (2017). Peer Interaction Opportunities for Non-Native-Speaker-of-English International Students in Postgraduate Courses of a NZ University
- Mulder, Y. G., Lazonder, A. W., & de Jong, T. (2015). Key characteristics of successful science learning: the promise of learning by modelling. *Journal of science education and technology*, 24(2-3), 168-177.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (2016). *Promising practices for strengthening the regional STEM workforce development ecosystem*. Washington, DC:National Academies Press.
- National Research Council. (2012). A framework for K-12 science education: Practices, crosscutting concepts, and core ideas. National Academies Press.
- Norman, D. A. (1968). Toward a theory of memory and attention. Psychological review, 75(6), 522.
- Noroozi, O., Weinberger, A., Biemans, H. J., Mulder, M., & Chizari, M. (2012). Argumentationbased computer supported collaborative learning (ABCSCL): A synthesis of 15 years of research. *Educational Research Review*, 7(2), 79-106.

- O'Donnell, A. M., Hmelo-Silver, C. E., & Erkens, G. (2005). Collaborative learning, reasoning, and technology. Routledge.
- OECD. (2017). Piza 2015 collaborative problem- solving framework. OECD. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/pisa/pisaproducts/Draft%20PISA%202015%20Collaborative%20Proble m%20Solving%20Framework%20.pdf
- Oliveri, M. E., Lawless, R., & Molloy, H. (2017). A literature review on collaborative problem solving for college and workforce readiness. *ETS Research Report Series*, 2017(1), 1-27.
- Olsen, J. K., Rummel, N., & Aleven, V. (2017). Learning Alone or Together? A Combination Can Be Best! Philadelphia, PA: International Society of the Learning Sciences.
- Ozuru, Y., Dempsey, K., & McNamara, D. S. (2009). Prior knowledge, reading skill, and text cohesion in the comprehension of science texts. *Learning and instruction*, *19*(3), 228-242.
- Page, A. (2017). Implementing Cooperative Learning: A Consideration of Barriers and Enablers.
- P21, Partnership for 21st Century Skills. Retrieved from: : <u>http://www.p21.org/about-us/p21-</u> <u>framework</u>
- Paulus*, T. M. (2005). Collaborative and cooperative approaches to online group work: The impact of task type. *Distance education*, *26*(1), 111-125.
- Pedaste, M., Mäeots, M., Siiman, L. A., De Jong, T., Van Riesen, S. A., Kamp, E. T., Manoli, C.C., Zacharias, C.Z. & Tsourlidaki, E. (2015). Phases of inquiry-based learning: Definitions and the inquiry cycle. *Educational research review*, 14, 47-61.
- Peklaj, C., & Levpušček, M. P. (2006). Students' motivation and academic success in relation to the quality of individual and collaborative work during a course in educational psychology. In *Annual ATEE conference*.
- Perkins, K., Adams, W., Dubson, M., Finkelstein, N., Reid, S., Wieman, C., & LeMaster, R.
 (2006).Phet: Interactive simulations for teaching and learning physics. The Physics Teacher, 44(1),18–23.

- Phielix, C., Prins, F. J., & Kirschner, P. A. (2010). Awareness of group performance in a CSCLenvironment: Effects of peer feedback and reflection. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26(2), 151-161
- Phillipson, S., Ku, K. Y., & Phillipson, S. N. (2014). Constructing educational achievement within a sociocultural framework of planes. In *Constructing Educational Achievement* (pp. 17-24).
 Routledge.
- Physics. *PhET: Simulations that enhance learning*. Available from: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/23441908_Physics_PhET_Simulations_that_enhanc</u> <u>e_learning</u> [accessed Jan 12 2019].
- Pietarinen, T., Vauras, M., Laakkonen, E., Kinnunen, R., & Volet, S. (2019). High school students' perceptions of affect and collaboration during virtual science inquiry learning. *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning*, 35(3), 334-348.
- Pol, H. J., Harskamp, E. G., Suhre, C. J., & Goedhart, M. J. (2008). The effect of hints and model answers in a student-controlled problem-solving program for secondary physics education. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 17(4), 410-425.
- Premo, J., Cavagnetto, A., Davis, W. B., & Brickman, P. (2018). Promoting Collaborative Classrooms: The Impacts of Interdependent Cooperative Learning on Undergraduate Interactions and Achievement. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, *17*(2), ar32.
- Ramlan, S., Abashah, A., Samah, I., Rashid, I., & Radzi, W. (2018). The impact of language barrier and communication style in organizational culture on expatriate's working performance. *Management Science Letters*, 8(6), 659-666.
- Rau, M. A., Aleven, V., & Rummel, N. (2017). Making connections among multiple graphical representations of fractions: sense-making competencies enhance perceptual fluency, but not vice versa. *Instructional Science*, 45(3), 331-357.

- Rittle-Johnson, B., Star, J. R., & Durkin, K. (2009). The importance of prior knowledge when comparing examples: Influences on conceptual and procedural knowledge of equation solving. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *101*(4), 836.
- Rochelle, J., & Teasley, S. D. (1995). The construction of shared knowledge in collaborative problem solving. In C. O'Malley (Ed.), Computer supported collaborative learning (pp. 69–97). Berlin: Springer.
- Rummel, N. (2018). One framework to rule them all? Carrying forward the conversation started by Wise and Schwarz. *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning*, *13*(1), 123-129.
- Rummel, N., & Spada, H. (2005). Learning to collaborate: An instructional approach to promoting collaborative problem solving in computer-mediated settings. *The Journal of the Learning Sciences*, 14(2), 201-241.
- Ryan, A. M., Tocci, C., Ensminger, D., Rismiati, C., & Moughania, A. (2018). The Incorporation of the IB Learner Profile in Chicago Public Schools Middle Years Programmes.
- Saab, N., van Joolingen, W., & van Hout-Wolters, B. (2012). Support of the collaborative inquiry learning process: Influence of support on task and team regulation. *Metacognition and learning*, 7(1), 7-23.
- Saido, G. A., Siraj, S., Nordin, A. B., & Al-Amedy, O. S. (2017). Teaching strategies for promoting higher order thinking skills: A case of secondary science teachers. *MOJEM: Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Management*, 3(4), 16-30.
- Saleh, M., Lazonder, A. W., & De Jong, T. (2005). Effects of within-class ability grouping on social interaction, achievement, and motivation. *Instructional Science*, *33*(2), 105-119.
- Sangin, M., Molinari, G., Nüssli, M. A., & Dillenbourg, P. (2011). Facilitating peer knowledge modeling: Effects of a knowledge awareness tool on collaborative learning outcomes and processes. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 27(3), 1059-1067.

- Sangrà, A., González-Sanmamed, M., & Guitert, M. (2015). Connecting inquiry-based learning with collaborative work in online education. In *Inquiry-based learning for multidisciplinary programs: A conceptual and practical resource for educators* (pp. 211-232). Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Saxton, S. E., & Hill, I. (2014). The International Baccalaureate (IB) programme: An international gateway to higher education and beyond. *Higher Learning Research Communications*, 4(3), 42-52.
- Scager, K., Boonstra, J., Peeters, T., Vulperhorst, J., & Wiegant, F. (2016). Collaborative learning in higher education: Evoking positive interdependence. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 15(4), ar69.
- Schwarz, B. B., & Linchevski, L. (2007). The role of task design and argumentation in cognitive development during peer interaction: The case of proportional reasoning. *Learning and Instruction*, 17(5), 510-531.
- Schmidt, S. (2015). Does Inquiry-Learning Support Long-Term Retention of Knowledge? International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research, 10(4)
- Schmidt, H. G., De Volder, M. L., De Grave, W. S., Moust, J. H., & Patel, V. L. (1989). Explanatory models in the processing of science text: The role of prior knowledge activation through small-group discussion. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 81(4), 610.
- Schultz, C. G., Cowles, M. L., & Ferraro, F. R. (2010). Interactions Between Short-Term and Long-Term Memory in the Verbal Domain. *The Psychological Record*, *60*(3), 553-555.
- Seattha, P., Yuenyong, C., & Art-in, S. (2015). Developing STS Circular Motion Unit for Providing Students' Perception of the Relationship between Science Technology Engineering and Mathematics. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*, 6(3 S1), 268.
- Shapiro, A. M. (2004). Prior Knowledge Must Be Included as a Subject Variable in Learning Outcomes Research. American Educational Research Journal, 41(1), 159-189.

Sins, P. H. M., Savelsbergh, E. R., van Joolingen, W. R., & van Hout-Wolters, B. H. A. M. (2011). Effects of face-to-face versus chat communication on performance in a collaborative inquiry modeling task. Computers & Education, 56(2), 379–387.

Somekh, B. (2007). Pedagogy and learning with ICT: Researching the art of innovation. Routledge.

- Stahl, G. (2017). Group practices: A new way of viewing CSCL. International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning, 12(1), 113–126
- Spronken-Smith, R., Cameron, C., & Quigg, R. (2018). Factors contributing to high PhD completion rates: a case study in a research-intensive university in New Zealand. Assessment & Evaluation in Higher Education, 43(1), 94-109.
- Suárez, Á., Ternier, S., Prinsen, F., & Specht, M. (2016, September). Nurturing communities of inquiry: A formative study of the DojoIBL platform. In *European Conference on Technology Enhanced Learning* (pp. 292-305). Springer, Cham.
- Summers, M., & Volet, S. (2010). Group work does not necessarily equal collaborative learning: evidence from observations and self-reports. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 25(4), 473-492.
- Tan, E. (2018). Effects of two differently sequenced classroom scripts on common ground in collaborative inquiry learning. *Instructional Science*, 1-27.
- Tarver, E. T. (2010). University admissions officers' perceptions of student performance within the International Baccalaureate Diploma Program.
- Teasley, S. (1995). The role of talk in children's peer collaboration. Developmental Psychology, 3 (2),207–220.
- Thomas, V. F., Ssendikaddiwa, J. M., Mroz, M., Lockyer, K., Kosarzova, K., & Hanna, C. (2018). Leveraging Common Ground: Improving International and Domestic Students' Interaction Through Mutual Engagement. *Journal of International Students*, 8(3), 1386-1397.

- Tracey, M. W., Joiner, M., Kacin, S., & Burmeister, J. (2018). A Collaborative Educational Intervention Integrating Biology and Physics in Radiation Oncology: A Design Research Case Study. *Contemporary Educational Technology*, 9(2), 186-205.
- Tsovaltzi, D., Judele, R., Puhl, T., & Weinberger, A. (2015). Scripts, individual preparation and group awareness support in the service of learning in Facebook: How does CSCL compare to social networking sites? *Computers in Human Behavior*, *53*, 577-592.
- Tsovaltzi, D., Puhl, T., Judele, R., & Weinberger, A. (2014). Group awareness support and argumentation scripts for individual preparation of arguments in Facebook. *Computers & Education*, *76*, 108-118.
- Van Blankenstein, F. M., Dolmans, D. H., Van der Vleuten, C. P., & Schmidt, H. G. (2013). Relevant prior knowledge moderates the effect of elaboration during small group discussion on academic achievement. *Instructional Science*, 41(4), 729-744.
- Van Boxtel, C., Van der Linden, J., & Kanselaar, G. (2000). Collaborative learning tasks and the elaboration of conceptual knowledge. Learning and Instruction, 10(4), 311–330
- Van Laar, E., Van Deursen, A. J., Van Dijk, J. A., & De Haan, J. (2017). The relation between 21stcentury skills and digital skills: A systematic literature review. *Computers in human behavior*, 72, 577-588.
- Van Riesen, S., Gijlers, H., Anjewierden, A., & de Jong, T. (2018). Supporting learners' experiment design. *Educational Technology Research and Development*, 66(2), 475-491.
- Voogt, J., Erstad, O., Dede, C., & Mishra, P. (2013). Challenges to learning and schooling in the digital networked world of the 21st century. *Journal of computer assisted learning*, 29(5), 403-413.
- Wang, J. (2016). Knowledge creation in collaboration networks: Effects of tie configuration. Research Policy, 45(1), 68–80

- Wecker, C., Rachel, A., Heran-Dörr, E., Waltner, C., Wiesner, H., & Fischer, F. (2013). Presenting theoretical ideas prior to inquiry activities fosters theory-level knowledge. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 50(10), 1180-1206.
- Weinberger, Y., & Shonfeld, M. (2018). Students' willingness to practice collaborative learning. *Teaching Education*, 1-17.
- Weinberger, A., Stegmann, K., & Fischer, F. (2010). Learning to argue online: Scripted groups surpass individuals (unscripted groups do not). *Computers in Human behavior*, 26(4), 506-515.
- Welsh, M. E., Eastwood, M., & D'Agostino, J. V. (2014). Conceptualizing teaching to the test under standards-based reform. *Applied Measurement in Education*, 27(2), 98-114.
- Wetzels, S. A. J., Kester, L., & Van Merrienboer, J. J. G. (2011). Adapting prior knowledge activation: Mobilisation, perspective taking, and learners' prior knowledge. Computers in Human Behavior, 27(1),16–21
- Widiyatmoko, A. (2018). The Effectiveness of Simulation in Science Learning on Conceptual Understanding: A Literature Review. 国際協力研究誌= Journal of international

development and cooperation, 24(1), 35-43

- Wieman, C. E., Adams, W. K., & Perkins, K. K. (2008). PhET: Simulations that enhance learning. *Science*, 322(5902), 682-683.
- Wiley, J., Goldenberg, O., Jarosz, A., Wiedmann, M., & Rummel, N. (2013). Diversity, collaboration, and learning by invention. In *Proceedings of the Annual Meeting of the Cognitive Science Society* (Vol. 35, No. 35).
- Wright, E., & Lee, M. (2014). Developing skills for youth in the 21st century: The role of elite International Baccalaureate Diploma Programme schools in China. *International Review of Education*, 60(2), 199-216.

- Yang, W. T., Lin, Y. R., She, H. C., & Huang, K. Y. (2015). The effects of prior-knowledge and online learning approaches on students' inquiry and argumentation abilities. *International Journal of Science Education*, 37(10), 1564-1589.
- Yeh, T.K., Huang, H.M., Chan, W. P., & Chang, C.Y. (2016). Effects of congruence between preferred and perceived learning environments in nursing education in Taiwan: a crosssectional study. BMJ open, 6(5).
- Zeidan, A. H., & Jayosi, M. R. (2015). Science Process Skills and Attitudes toward Science among Palestinian Secondary School Students. *World journal of Education*, *5*(1), 13-24.
- Zambrano, J., Kirschner, F., Sweller, J., & Kirschner, P. A. (2019). Effects of prior knowledge on collaborative and individual learning. *Learning and Instruction*, *63*, 101214.

Appendices

Appendix A

Name: ______ START TIME:

Grade:

END TIME: _____

Gravity and Orbits

Learning Objectives- Students will be able to:

- Draw motion of planets, Moons and satellites.
- Draw diagrams to show how gravity is the force that controls the motion of our solar system.
- Identify the variables that affect the strength of the gravity.
- Predict how motion would change if gravity was stronger or weaker.

Part 1: Understanding motion

1) Open the *Gravity and Orbits* simulation. Take 5 minutes to explore how the Earth, Moon, and the Space Station move. Talk about what you find with your partner especially on what controls have you found?



2) Compare the motion of the **Earth moving around the Sun** with the **Moon moving around the Earth**.

If you and your partner each have a computer: Try choosing a different view on each computer for this question.

Earth moves around the Sun Your Picture	Moon moves around the Earth Your Picture
Your Description	Your Description
What are some things you find that are th	ne same about these motions?
What are some things you find that are d	ifferent about these motions?

Part 2: Understanding Gravity

3) For the Sun and Earth system:Draw the path of the Earth with Gravity ON and Gravity OFF

GRAVITY ON

GRAVITY OFF



TALK TO YOUR PEER: Why do you think the Earth moves, but the Sun does not move?

5) **Play** with the sim to find ways to change the length of the blue gravity force arrows. Collect your results in the table below.

a) Fill in an **ACTION** below and **write** whether or not the gravitational force increases or decreases.

ACTION	Gravity Force Increases	Gravity Force Decreases
Put star and planet closer together		

b) What can affect the strength of gravitational force? What can you conclude from the results in your table?

6) Comparisons:
 a) Compare these two cases:
 CASE 1





What was changed between Case 1 and Case 2?

Draw the force of gravity on the Earth in each case.





What was changed between Case 1 and Case 2? **Draw** the force of gravity on the Earth in each case.

Part 3: Gravity and Motion

7) Fill in the table to help describe what you find out.

How can you	Explain what you changed	Draw the motion paths	What other changes do you notice?
-------------	--------------------------	-----------------------	-----------------------------------

make the Moon go around the Earth in a bigger circle?		
make the Earth take more time to go around the Sun?		
make the Earth take less time to go around the Sun?		

Appendix B



Circular Motion and Gravitation Summary Sheet

Appendi	ix C		
Name:			
Grade: _		 	

Gravity and Orbits

Pre-lab

1. Choose the picture you think shows the gravity forces on the Earth and the Sun.



Gravity and Orbits

Post-lab

1 Choose the picture you think shows the gravity forces on the Earth and the Sun. (a longer arrow to represents a big force, and a shorter arrow represent a smaller

force)



Appendix E

Delayed Test - Gravity and Orbit

Statement	True or false?
1. There is no gravity in space.	
2. Gravity only affects things on Earth.	
3. The Moon is a satellite.	
 Gravity keeps the Moon orbiting around the Earth. 	

1. The force of gravity between two planets depends on their

- A. masses and distance apart.
- B. planetary atmospheres.
- C. rotational motions.
- D. all of the above

2. If the masses of two planets are each somehow doubled, the force of gravity between them

- A. doubles.
- B. quadruples.
- C. reduces by half.
- D. reduces by one-quarter.



3.	If the mass of one planet is somehow doubled, the force of gravity between it and a neighboring planet
	A. doubles.
	B. quadruples
	C. reduces by half.
	D. reduces by one-quarter.
4.	When you toss a projectile sideways, it curves as it falls. It will be an Earth
	satellite if the curve it makes
	A. matches the curved surface of Earth.
	B. results in a straight line.
	C. spirals out indefinitely.
	D. none of the above
5.	When a satellite travels at a constant speed, the shape of its path is
	A. a circle.
	B. an ellipse.
	C. an oval that is almost elliptical.
	D. a circle with a square corner.

Appendix F The questionnaire Evaluation Cooperative/collaborative learning

Today you have worked together with your group. You had to work together in inquiry task and everyone had to give his/her opinion about the task in order to solve it in a joint effort Below you see a few statements about working together (collaborative learning). For each statement you have to tick the most appropriate box. You have to indicate whether you disagree, more or less agree, or totally agree.

	Disagree	More or less agree	Totally Agree
Everyone listened to each other.			
All group members participated. For example, everybody helped giving ideas related to the questions and the solution.			
We quickly agreed on what our final conclusion should be.			
I liked it to work in a group on this assignment.			

					 _
Because we worked in a group, it was difficult for me to understand what we had to do					
By working in a group, I learned more than when I had to do					
the assignment alone.					
I think I have expressed my opinion well.					
I have introduced many explanations, meaning of words and					
arguments.					
We looked each other in the eye while working together.					
We let each other speak without interrupting.					
I have learned a lot from this assignment.					
We gave each other compliments on a regular base.					
We have considered the arguments of all group members.					
	ļ				
We first discussed how we would tackle the task.					
		7]	
I found it scary to ask for help in the group.					
I am satisfied with our final conclusion about the task.					

I tried to understand what someone else meant.			[